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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed September 16, 2015.  The administrative

law judge found, among other things, that the claimant

failed to prove she sustained a compensable injury. 

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not establish a

compensable injury by medical evidence supported by

objective findings.  

I.  HISTORY

The testimony of Hallie Rosetta Burks, now age 66,
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indicated that she became employed with the respondents,

Central Moloney, in about 1990.  The parties stipulated

that the claimant “has had previous workers’

compensation claims.”  The claimant’s testimony

indicated that she had sustained several work-related

injuries while in the respondents’ employ.    

The parties stipulated that an employee-employer-

carrier relationship existed on October 9, 2013, at

which time the claimant “sustained a compensable back

injury[.]”  The claimant testified, “I was making

unicoils on my unicoil machine, and the one I happened

to have that day was 536 pounds....I was pushing and

pulling and pushing and pulling, and my back started

hurting, popping, and I almost went to my knees.”  The

parties stipulated that “medical expenses and temporary

total disability benefits (until ___) have been

accepted.”  

According to the record, Dr. W. Brent Sprinkle

examined the claimant on November 14, 2013:

64 year old female presents with right back
pain....
Onset: sudden with injury....Location of pain
was middle back, lower back. gluteal area and
legs.  Pain has radiated to the right ankle,
right calf, right foot and right thigh....
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Lumbar spine exam.
There is decreased range of motion in all
planes.  No significant instability is seen. 
Alignment is normal.  On muscle examination,
bilateral lumbar paraspinal trigger points are
palpated.  No significant spinous process or
greater trochanter tenderness....

Standing AP none x-rays of the thoracic lumbar
spine taken today show mild degenerative
changes no significant malalignment.  This is
minimal curvature and a tiny bit of L4-L5
spondylolisthesis in some subtle transitional
anatomy lower left iliac crest and mild
thoracic curvature with some diffuse upper
thoracic degenerative changes.  

Dr. Sprinkle assessed “Lumbar degenerative disc

disease.  Lumbar myofascial pain.  Lumbar facet mediated

pain.  Right meralgiaparesthetica this is not likely

work-related.  Thoracic degenerative disc disease. 

Thoracic myofascial pain.  Thoracic facet joint pain. 

Lumbar strain.  Suspect lumbar annular tear.”  Dr.

Sprinkle planned, “I think this most likely reaggravated

her underlying degenerative disease.  She has some

steroid shots in her foot recently seem to affect hair

loss, so we will avoid trigger point injections

today....Return to work per detailed note.”  

The claimant testified that she received temporary

total disability benefits beginning November 14, 2013. 

Dr. Sprinkle’s assessment on December 12, 2013 was
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“Lumbar degenerative disc disease.  Lumbar myofascial

pain.  Lumbar facet mediated pain.  Plan: Overall her

back pain is not much better.  We will get her into

therapy.  She still wants to avoid steroid injections

since she has had quite a few exposures in the past 6

months....Continue current work status.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Sprinkle on

January 14, 2014: “The therapy is helping somewhat so

she will continue therapy for she has reached her visits

from the original prescription.  We will consider lumbar

facet injections at the followup visit.  Continue

current work status.”  

Dr. Sprinkle reported on February 12, 2014, “She

has maximized her physical therapy.  She still primarily

has central low back pain.  She has had trigger point

injections in the past without relief she wants to

minimize total short (sic) exposure so we will go ahead

and try a bilateral L4-L5 and L5-S1 facet joint

injection.  Continue current work status.”  The claimant

testified that she underwent one injection by Dr.

Sprinkle.    

The claimant underwent a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on March 26, 2014:
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The results of this evaluation indicate that a
reliable effort was put forth, with 57 of 58
consistency  measures within expected
limits....Ms. Burks demonstrated the ability
to perform material handling at the following
levels during her functional capacity
evaluation.  Ms. Burks demonstrated a maximal
occasional lift/carry of up to 50 Lbs.  She is
also able to perform lifting/carrying of up to
20 Lbs. on a Frequent basis and up to 10 Lbs.
on a Constant basis....

Overall, Ms. Burks demonstrated the ability to
perform work in the MEDIUM classification of
work as defined by the US Dept. of Labor’s
guidelines over the course of a normal workday
with limitations as noted above.

When comparing Ms. Burks’ demonstrated
physical abilities with that of a written job
description for the position of Core Forming
Operator with Central Moloney Corporation, she
did meet all of the physical demands except
for Frequent lifting/carrying of 21-40 lbs. 
Ms. Burks did not demonstrate the ability to
lift over 20 lbs. on a Frequent basis.  

The claimant testified that her back pain increased

after undergoing the Functional Capacity Evaluation. 

The claimant testified that the Functional Capacity

Evaluation was “really what got me hurting a hundred

percent again.”    

The claimant followed up with Dr. Sprinkle on

April 1, 2014:  “She had a valid FCE there is some

limitations in frequent lifting her employer is

committed to accommodating this.  So she [can] return to
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work per the FCE.  I [will] see her back as needed.  She

had a repeat bilateral L4-L5 and L5-S1 facet joint

injection up to 2 additional times if her symptoms

worsen we will defer that for now.”      

The claimant testified that she received temporary

total disability benefits through April 1, 2014.  The

claimant testified that she returned to work for the

respondents on August 18, 2014.  The claimant testified

that she did not work for the respondents after

approximately September 2014.  

A Change of Physician Order was entered on

October 28, 2014:  “A change of physician is hereby

approved by the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation

Commission for Hallie Burks to change from Dr. W. Brent

Sprinkle, M.D. to Kenneth Rosenzweig, M.D[.]”

The record indicates that the claimant presented

for treatment with Dr. Kenneth M. Rosenzweig on

November 25, 2014.

Dr. Rosenzweig reported on December 8, 2014:

Ms. Burks presents at the request of the
Workers’ Compensation Commission where she had
put in for a change of physician.  She has
been treated with Dr. Sprinkle at Arkansas
Specialty Orthopedics....She has a date of
injury from October 9, 2013.  Her occupation
is laborer.  She had an injury where she was
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catching a large coiled steel.  She lifted and
turned.  Her back popped.  She has had back
pain, hip pain, and leg pain ever since....She
was in physical therapy.  She had injections
by Dr. Sprinkle.  She states that therapy
helped briefly.  She is currently in therapy. 
She is not working.  When she tried to return
to work with pushing and pulling she had
increasing pain.  She had to lift heavy
objects, even more than her job at the
time she was hurt.

She reports that she has had 8 injuries to her
back at the same job for the same employer. 
She has a history of herniated disk and lumbar
strain, etc....She has not worked since
September of 2014....She has had facet blocks
which helped for about a month.

She had an MRI on January 8, 2013.  She had an
EMG on March 26, 2014.  The MRI revealed
degenerative disk changes and facet changes
but no real surgical pathology....

Plain radiographs obtained in the office
reveal irregularity of the SI join (sic) with
irregular facet joints at L5-S1.  There is
normal lordosis.  There is no compression
fracture, spondylolysis, or spondylolisthesis. 
There are noted calcific changes of
the abdominal aorta....

She is minimally tender across the lower back. 
She has an antalgic gait.  There are
diminished reflexes but no significant root
tension findings.  There are no motor
deficits or atrophy.  There is mild tenderness
to the lumbar spine or sacroiliac joints. 
There is no pain with hip rotation.  There are
no sensory deficits.  

PLAN/RECOMMENDATIONS:
1.  We discussed current symptomatology
reflects continued back pain complaints.  Her
job may require more power and endurance than
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she is able to give it with her aging.  She
had an FCE which appeared to be a valid study. 
It rates her ability to perform medium duty
which would be in her best interest if she
wants to continue to work a physically
demanding job at her age.  
2.  An updated MRI will be obtained to
identify any pathology that was not present
preinjury to explain her current symptoms and
to offer a treatment plan.

The claimant testified that she received additional

temporary total disability benefits beginning

December 9, 2014.  

An MRI was taken on December 12, 2014:

HISTORY: 65-year-old female with work-related
injury, pushing heavy object, LBP, bilateral
leg pain mostly right, radiates to right
hip/foot....

COMPARISON: 01/08/2013 L-spine MRI images only
(possibly from Pine Bluff location)....

CONCLUSION: 1.  No compressive discopathy or
stenosis in the lumbar spine.  No substantive
disc degeneration.  Findings are stable since
2013 comparison images.  2.  Five lumbar
vertebrae are presumed.  A transitional first
sacral segment (or alternatively, a 6th lumbar
segment) is designated as the vertebra above
which a normally formed disc is present (L5-S1
disc) and below which a hypoplastic or
rudimentary S1-S2 disc is located.   

Dr. Rosenzweig reported on December 23, 2014:

Ms. Burks returns in follow-up of back pain
from a claim from October 9, 2013....She had a
new MRI performed which is compared to the one
from January of 2013 preinjury.  There are no
significant changes.  There is no new
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herniated disk.  There is no real substantial
change to her spine.

It appears that this is not a structural
injury.  A lot of her issues are most likely
myofascial as a result of her repetitive
action of lifting heavy objects and an aging
spine that has been previously injured 8 times
at work....

With the MRI showing benign findings, it
appears that this is more of a lumbar strain
to underlying facet disease with no structural
new injury....

PLAN/RECOMMENDATIONS:
1.  SI joint injections will be considered.
2.  Physical therapy is in her best interest.
3.  Tramadol, Diclofenac, and Baclofen were
prescribed.
4.  Ms. Burks can return back to work in a
limited capacity if available to her.  At her
age with multiple injuries in a physically
demanding job, I would recommend relocation to
a lesser demanding job.  She is at risk for
recurring difficulties with her back.  This
was discussed with the nurse case manager and
Ms. Burks.  At her age doing heavy labor, it
would be difficult despite her testing.  
5.  Objectively, she appears to have SI joint
dysfunction subjectively.  She seems to be
very emotional with respect to her pain and
loss of function.  I agree it would be
difficult for her to get out of bed each day
doing a physically demanding job.  This is her
eighth injury with respect to her claim for
this type of work.  At some point, she may
need to be reassigned to a lesser demanding
job from a physical standpoint.  I do not have
a good handle of her skills other than
physical labor where she could function
satisfactory in a sedentary job.

The claimant testified that she received temporary
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total disability benefits through January 5, 2015.  

Dr. Rosenzweig reported on March 2, 2015:

She has been in therapy and would like to
extend the therapy....She is having bilateral
lower back pain to both buttocks and down the
left greater than right leg....

Physical therapy will be continued as long as
it is efficacious in restoring function.  SI
joint injections will be considered....

I have been asked to address the concern by
the third party with respect to the
examination findings with respect to the lower
back and right hip.  The examination is
consistent with SI joint dysfunction.  She has
a positive FABER maneuver and positive
tenderness at the SI joint.  There are no
radicular findings.  

An FCE on March 26, 2014 stated that she could
return to medium duty.  She could return to
work if she had a job to return to as long as
she had adequate rest periods.  Restrictions
should be within medium duty.  

Are the current symptoms related to her
October of 2013 work injury?  What are the
objective findings for this opinion?  SI joint
dysfunction can become a chronic issue and
appears to be a component to her pain
complaints.  I would say she should be able to
perform work duties within limitations as
verified by her FCE.  I do not have the FCE in
front of me to review at the time of this
dictation to clarify validity factors.  

It would be interesting to see what her pain
complaints are after an SI joint injection
under fluoroscopic guidance and if this
addresses her pain generator or not.  The
question is whether her current injury is an
exacerbation of underlying degenerative
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disease.  

She would be at risk of periods of
exacerbation throughout her lifetime if she is
doing activities that exceed her capabilities. 
She can perform activities in a sedentary
lifestyle and these may or may not
exacerbate her underlying condition.  It is
unclear if we have addressed her pain
generator.  This claimant does not have a job
to return to.  There are some chronic pain
issues that predate her claim with respect
to fibromyalgia.  There is concern on the
patient’s part that she may have a toxin
exposure that may be contributing to her pain
complaints.  This is beyond the scope of my
evaluation. 

   
A pre-hearing order was filed on May 1, 2015.  The

claimant contended that she “remains symptomatic and

seeks additional medical treatment (injection therapy)

and temporary total disability benefits from ___ to ___,

along with attorney’s fees.”

The respondents contended that the claimant “has

been adequately treated and released on ___ to the

medium work category based on a Functional Capacity

Evaluation.  Further treatment is unreasonable,

unnecessary, and unrelated to the compensable injury. 

There has been no change in the MRI scans taken

October 9, 2013 and January 8, 2013.  This claim was

accepted as a temporary aggravation of a preexisting

condition and she has returned to her baseline
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condition.  She is not eligible for additional indemnity

benefits as the healing period is over.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “Additional medical treatment, Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-508, §11-9-102, additional temporary total

disability benefits, and attorney’s fees.  All other

issues are reserved.”

Counsel for the respondents informed the

administrative law judge on May 6, 2015, “Please treat

this as an amendment to the respondents’ contentions.  I

took the claimant’s deposition yesterday.  The

respondents will now contend that the claimant did not

sustain a compensable injury on 10-9 or 10-10-2013 even

though some benefits were paid.  An MRI taken before

that date and an MRI taken after that date are

identical.  The alleged aggravation cannot be proven by

objective medical findings.  See Kelley v. Courtyard

Marriot, 2011 Ark. App. 715.”      

A hearing was held on June 19, 2015.  At that time,

the claimant contended that she was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning January 6,

2015 until a date yet to be determined.  An

administrative law judge filed an opinion on
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September 16, 2015.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant failed to prove

she sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant

appeals to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(I) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Objective medical evidence,

while necessary to establish the existence and extent of

an injury, is not necessary to establish a causal

relationship between the injury and the work-related

accident.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. VanWagner, 337 Ark.

443, 990 S.W.2d 522 (1999).    

The employee has the burden of proving by a
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preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(I)

(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the claimant “sustained a compensable back

injury” on October 9, 2013.  The administrative law

judge also found that the claimant “failed to prove, by

a preponderance of the credible evidence, that she

sustained a compensable injury[.]” The Full Commission

reviews an administrative law judge’s decision de novo,

and it is the duty of the Full Commission to conduct its

own fact-finding independent of that done by an

administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55

Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).

A stipulation is an agreement between attorneys

respecting the conduct of the legal proceedings. 

Dinwiddie v. Skyler, 230 Ark. 405, 323 S.W.2d 548
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(1959).  The parties stipulated in the present matter

that the employment relationship existed on October 9,

2013, at which time the claimant “sustained a

compensable back injury at a compensation rate of

$543.00/$407.00.”  Despite this stipulation and their

payment of benefits through January 5, 2015, the

respondents now contend that the claimant did not

sustain a compensable injury on October 9, 2013. 

Nevertheless, the Commission has the discretion to allow

a party to withdraw its stipulation.  See Jackson v.

Circle T Express, 49 Ark. App. 94, 896 S.W.2d 602

(1995).  

In the pre-hearing order filed May 1, 2015, the

parties agreed to litigate among other things the

provisions of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (Repl. 2012), the

relevant statute defining the elements of a compensable

injury.  The respondents informed the administrative law

judge that they were contending the claimant did not

sustain a compensable injury.  The claimant has not

objected to the respondents’ withdrawal of their

stipulation that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury.  The Commission therefore allows the respondents

to withdraw the stipulation of compensability.
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The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

establish a compensable injury by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  The claimant testified

that her back began hurting after pushing and pulling at

work on October 9, 2013.  Dr. Sprinkle examined the

claimant on November 14, 2013 and did not report any

objective medical findings such as bruising, swelling,

or muscle spasm.  Dr. Sprinkle instead reported “mild

degenerative changes” in the claimant’s thoracic and

lumbar spine.  Dr. Sprinkle assessed “Lumbar

degenerative disc disease.” 

Dr. Rosenzweig examined the claimant on December 8,

2014 and did not report any objective medical findings. 

Dr. Rosenzweig instead noted that the claimant was

“minimally tender across the lower back.”  “Tenderness”

is not an objective medical finding establishing a

compensable injury.  See Kimbrell v. Ark. Dept. of

Health, 66 Ark. App. 245, 989 S.W.2d 570 (1999). 

Moreover, Dr. Rosenzweig reported that an MRI taken

after the October 9, 2013 incident was substantially

similar to an MRI taken in January 2013.  Dr. Rosenzweig

stated that there were “no significant changes.  There

is no new herniated disk.  There is no real substantial
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change to her spine.  It appears that this is not a

structural injury [emphasis supplied].”  

Like the claimant in Liaromatis v. Baxter County

Reg’l Hosp., 95 Ark. App. 296, 236 S.W.3d 524 (2006),

the condition of the present claimant’s lumbar spine was

unchanged after the October 2013 incident as compared to

the condition shown by MRI testing in January 2013. 

Additionally, there is no probative evidence of record

in the present matter demonstrating that Dr. Rosenzweig

or any other treating physician prescribed medication

“as needed for muscle spasm.”  See Fred’s Inc. v.

Jefferson, 361 Ark. 258, 206 S.W.3d 238 (2005).  There

is no probative evidence demonstrating that the claimant

has suffered from muscle spasm as result of the

October 9, 2013 incident.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

establish a compensable injury by medical evidence

supported by objective findings, in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D) (Repl. 2012).  The claimant

therefore did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A) (Repl.



HALLIE BURKS - G309153 18

2012).  This claim is therefore respectfully denied and

dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I must dissent from the majority opinion. The majority

has denied the compensability of this claim, stating

that there are no objective findings. Yet, the record

contains evidence of objective findings.

The claimant, a twenty-five year employee, was

injured on October 9, 2013, when she was pushing and

pulling on the very heavy machine she was operating. She

was pushing and pulling, when her back began to hurt and

pop. The pain almost drove her to her knees. The claim

was initially accepted, and medical and indemnity

benefits were paid. She was treated by Dr. Sprinkle and

by Dr. Rosenzweig for her back pain with medication,
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physical therapy and injections. After the claimant

asked for a hearing, and after the parties stipulated to

compensability, the respondents withdrew the

stipulations and controverted the entire claim.

For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident, the following

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002), must be established: (1) proof by a preponderance

of the evidence of an injury arising out of and in the

course of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of

the evidence that the injury caused internal or external

physical harm to the body which required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; (3) medical

evidence supported by objective findings, as defined in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence. Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938

S.W.2d 876 (1997).

The claimant was clearly performing employment

services, when the specific incident of significant pain

while pushing and pulling a very heavy machine occurred
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on October 9, 2013. She has easily satisfied the first

two elements of compensability. 

The majority states that there are no

objective findings. Once again, the issues of objective

findings and causal connection are confused. In this

claim, there are objective findings of injury supporting

the medical evidence of injury, and there is a causal

connection among the claimant’s work-related incident,

the medical evidence supported by objective findings,

and her need for treatment.

The claimant’s first treatment for the injury

was with Dr. Sprinkle on November 14, 2013. She reported

the sudden onset of pain in her middle and lower back,

her gluteal area and her legs, radiating through her

right leg to the foot. Dr. Sprinkle palpated bilateral

lumbar paraspinal trigger points and observed

degenerative changes on x-ray, including curvature and

L4-5 spondylolisthesis, and in the left iliac crest, and

thoracic curvature with degenerative changes. Among

other things, he suspected an annular tear. He stated

that he felt that she aggravated her underlying

degenerative disease. He did not do trigger point

injections, due to a suspected sensitivity.



HALLIE BURKS - G309153 21

A functional capacity evaluation showed that

the claimant could work in the Medium classification of

work, except that she could not lift over twenty pounds

on a frequent basis. In April 2014, Dr. Sprinkle planned

to see her again when needed, noting that she could have

additional facet joint injections.

The claimant pursuant to a change-of-physician

order, saw Dr. Rosenzweig in November 2014. She reported

the same mechanism of injury. He noted the degenerative

and facet changes on MRI, and SI joint irregularity and

irregular L5-S1 facet joints on x-ray. A December 2014

MRI showed findings stable since a January 2013 MRI. He

stated that her injury was not structural, although he

also stated that she had a sacroiliac dysfunction, but

myofascial and more of a strain. He planned injections,

physical therapy, medication, and a return to less

demanding work. 

Degenerative changes are objective findings.

Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 102(16)(A)(I); Cooper Standard

Automotive, Inc. v. Kelley, 2009 Ark. App. 552. The

claimant had degenerative findings in her spine.

Trigger points satisfy the definition of

objective findings, because they are certainly outside
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the claimant’s control. One case from the Arkansas Court

of Appeals found that moderate spasms with "large

palpable triggers" satisfied the objective findings

standard. High Capacity Products v. Moore, 962 S.W.2d

831, 834, 61 Ark. App. 1 (1998). However, there is no

reported Arkansas case stating that trigger points alone

satisfy the objective findings standard. 

In Kimbrell v. Ark. Dept. of Health, 989

S.W.2d 570, 66 Ark. App. 245 (1999), the question was

whether findings of muscle tenderness satisfied the

objective findings definition. The court noted that

while muscle spasms constitute an objective finding, the

definition of muscle spasms, according to medical

dictionaries, includes an involuntary contraction. In

Kimbrell, the doctor stated that he observed muscle

tenderness. He did not mention muscle spasms. While

muscle spasms are by definition involuntary, muscle

tenderness is not. The court noted that the medical

dictionary definitions show that tenderness is measured

by the patient's subjective reaction to stimuli, and can

be controlled by the patient.

I submit that trigger points are outside the

control of the claimant and satisfy the definition of
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objective findings. The claimant was diagnosed with

myofascial pain, which is characterized by trigger

points. Trigger points are taut bands within a muscle.

More specifically, a trigger point is a discrete, focal,

hyper-irritable spot in skeletal muscle that is

associated with a hypersensitive palpable nodule in a

taut band.1 An area of tenderness that does not have

taut bands may be considered a “tender point,” but

trigger points must have a hard band or nodule. Tender

points are seen in fibromyalgia, while trigger points

are seen in myofascial pain.2 “Palpation of a

hypersensitive bundle or nodule of muscle fiber of

harder than normal consistency is the physical finding

typically associated with a trigger point.”3

The trigger point causes pain, and pain of

course is subjective. However, the characterizing

feature of a trigger point is the hard knot or band of

1 Myofascial Pain Syndrome, OrthopaedicsOne: The Orthopaedic Knowledge Network
(2012, 2016), Retrieved on February 2, 2016 from
http://orthopaedicsone.com/display/Main/Myofascial+pain+syndrome

2Alvarez, David, D.O., and Rockwell, Pamela D.O., Trigger Points: Diagnosis and
Management, Am Fam Physician. 2002 Feb 15;65(4):653-661, Retrieved on February 2, 2016
from http://www.aafp.org/afp/2002/0215/p653.html

3Id.
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tissue within a muscle. Absent the palpable knot, a

painful spot in a muscle is considered tenderness. The

knot is within the muscle. The muscle itself is not

flexed, which could be under the control of the patient.

The knot is only in a part of the muscle, and a human

cannot selectively control only a part of a muscle. As

described in the instructions for injection of the

trigger point, the knot must be felt and isolated by the

physician. Therefore, the trigger point is observable by

the physician, and the diagnosis of trigger points is

fully dependent upon the observation of a knot or taut

band of muscle, which the claimant cannot control. The

observation of a trigger point satisfies the standard

for an objective finding of injury under High Capacity

Products, supra, and Kimbrell, supra.

The claimant has presented objective evidence

which supports the medical evidence of injury. She had

severe pain with a sudden onset in her middle and lower

back, into her gluteal area and leg to her foot. She had

objective structural changes which were degenerative and

therefore pre-existing. Whether the changes were pre-

existing relates to the question of causation, not

whether there are objective findings. She had objective
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muscular findings as well, in the trigger point. The

claimant has satisfied the objective findings

requirement.

In regard to the larger medical evidence

requirement, the claimant was experiencing occasional

episodes of back pain prior to her injury, but she was

able to perform her very heavy labor job. After the

accident, she experienced severe pain which has not

resolved or subsided. I note that Dr. Sprinkle observed

trigger points through April 2014. She apparently had an

MRI almost a year prior to the accident, the results of

which were the same as in 2014, and Dr. Rosenzweig

stated that the claimant did not have a structural

injury, even though he also stated that she had a

sacroiliac joint dysfunction which is consistent with

the MRI report. He felt that her problems, even in

December 2014, were myofascial in nature, which is

consistent with the observation of trigger points

throughout the treatment for this injury. The medical

evidence shows that the claimant has myofascial and

sacroiliac injuries.

The last issue is whether the claimant’s

lifting incident on October 9, 2013 was the cause of her
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need for treatment. The record does suggest that the

claimant had pre-existing back problems as a result of

her highly strenuous work. However, she was able to

work, despite those issues. The medical records do not

reflect any treatment of her back, other than the

reference to a January 2013 MRI, not in the record

itself. The claimant reported at the hearing and to her

physicians that she experienced new and significant

symptoms, including radiation down her leg. These

symptoms changed her work and personal abilities and

lifestyle. 

Second, the claimant had no new structural

changes in her spine, but she did have degenerative

changes in her lumbar and sacral spine which are

consistent with the lumbar and sacroiliac pain and the

radiating pain she experienced, which was new and

significantly different in quality and intensity after

the injury. When a claimant’s pre-existing condition is

asymptomatic and becomes symptomatic after a work-

related injury, the work-related injury is the cause of

the need for treatment, even under the higher standard

of major cause. Wright v. St. Vincent Doctors Hosp.,

2012 Ark. App. 153, 390 S.W.3d 779. At a minimum, the
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claimant’s injury is a factor in her need for treatment

since the injury, because she developed new and

significantly different symptoms which have not resolved

since the injury. Estridge v. Waste Management, 343 Ark.

276, 33 S.W.3d 167(2000);  Williams v. L&W Janitorial,

Inc., 85 Ark. App. 1, 145 S.W.3d 383 (2004). 

The claimant also had objective and subjective

evidence of a myofascial injury and strain. Dr. Sprinkle

diagnosed this new injury and followed it through April

2014, and Dr. Rosenzweig diagnosed the same in the fall

of 2014. There is no indication that the claimant has

returned to her pre-injury condition, and she cannot be

considered to have returned to that condition, because

pre-injury, she could work, and she still cannot work

now, due to the symptoms which arose after the injury.

Dr. Rosenzweig seemed to suggest that her issues were

related to the impact of her job on her spine, which may

be accurate, but it is an incomplete assessment. The

claimant’s condition changed when she was attempting to

move a heavy piece of equipment, and that is the

specific incident which precipitated her symptoms and

need for treatment. Causation is established.

I would award the claimant medical and
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indemnity benefits for her compensable back injury as a

result of the October 9, 2013 incident.

For the foregoing reasons, I dissent from the

majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


